MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

MAY 29, 2013, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 37,914
GF balance on 4/30/13 $1,632,184.89

MD REC welcomes Carson, Mazzaferro

CE requirements for 2014/2015 posted

Open house audits
MCSBA ends - Md. MARS Act effective 7/1/13

PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)
Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers (Industry)

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE:


Robert Johnston, AACAR


Donald White, Pr. Geo’s Comm Coll

Thomas Orisich, MD Board of Prof. Land Surveyors


Mark Feinroth, MAR

Pamela J. Edwards, Exec Dir, Prof Design Bds

Diane Carson, MD REC Investigator

CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:35 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Marla S. Johnson, seconded by Jeff Thaler) To approve the minutes of the April 17, 2013 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Colette P. Youngblood, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of May 2013.  Motion carried.

SPECIAL REPORT:  Thomas Orisich, member of the O&P Board of Professional Land Surveyors, member of the Maryland Society of Surveyors, and licensed surveyor in private practice for 30 years – Mr. Orisich advised Commissioners of a proposal to replace the property location drawing with a written report.  The report would be in a standard format, would suffice for transferring or financing property, and would not be mistaken for a boundary line survey.   Commissioners did not take a position on the idea but will discuss and respond later.       
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair, read the education report.  For the month of April 2013, PSI administered 470 salesperson and 23 broker exams, compared to 421 sales and 34 broker exams in April 2012.
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair – The 2013 Legislature’s “cleanup bill” corrected 17-405 and 17-410 to conform to the 2012 legislation which increased recovery under the Guaranty Fund to $50,000.   Commissioners were given a copy from the cleanup bill of the two sections.
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 37,914, of which 4,487 are brokers, 2,975 are associate brokers, 29,687 salespersons, 528 branch offices, 1 time share developer, 75 reciprocal brokers, 22 reciprocal associate brokers, and 139 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 2,480 are inactive.

2. In April 2013, there were 4 original broker applicants, 7 original associate broker applicants, and 207 original salespersons.

3. The Guaranty Fund balance as of March 30, 2013 was $1,659,226.04, with claims paid out of $18,909.75.
4. The Guaranty Fund balance as of April 30, 2013 was $1,632,184.89; claims paid totaled $38,055.80.
5. Real Estate new employees were introduced: Diane Carson who is assigned to investigations, and Dawn Mazzaferro assigned to complaints and OAH.   A welcome to both. 
6. The legislative auditors are on site to conduct a review of processes that MD REC staff follow for deposits, complaints, etc.
7. PSI managers were notified of the Commission’s concern about the delay in processing applications for new graduates because of the influx of former students with exam deadlines.  PSI responded by re-assigning, re-training, and hiring additional staff to better accommodate all applicants.  MD REC staff will next review turn-around time to obtain a test date.
8. CE attendance upload is not fully operational for some individuals with multiple licenses.  The hours will bank in one license but not in all.  IT Unit is working on this correction.   

9. CE hours banked are cleared out as soon as the license is renewed, so only CE classes for an upcoming renewal can be viewed by the licensee.
10. CE course requirements for 2014 and 2015 expiration dates are now posted on MD REC’s website.  

11. Two memorandums from DLLR’s Accounting Unit were distributed; these clarify State reimbursement policies for smart phone parking and tips for taxi, shuttle or airport limousine services. 
12. Ms. Connelly and Mr. Long spent a day visiting broker open houses to audit for agency disclosure.  Unfortunately, only one licensee had the disclosure form ready to use. The others failed the audit.  No charges were filed; instead each situation was discussed with the licensee.
13. An unlicensed employee may accompany a licensee to an open house but may not discuss aspects or answer questions about the property.
14. Licensees who provide a list of home improvement contractors to a homeowner have the responsibility to verify the companies are licensed before giving the list and to instruct the home owner verify the contractors’ license status and disciplinaries with the Maryland Home Improvement Commission before hiring. 
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COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

Counsel welcomed Rebecca Coleman and Tom Lawrie, her staff attorneys for the Commissioner of Financial Regulation, to explain the provisions of the Maryland Mortgage Assistance Relief Services Act (Md. MARS) which takes effect on July 1, 2013.  The same legislation amended the Maryland Credit Services Business Act to exclude mortgage assistance relief service providers.  A credit services business license will not be required.   AAGs Coleman and Lawrie drafted an advisory to guide individuals intending to provide short sale negotiation services under the new law.  Commissioners reviewed the draft advisory and asked questions.  After discussion, it was decided that Ms. Coleman would re-draft that part of the advisory specific to real estate agents and brokers.  The Real Estate Commissioners will review the corrected language.  If acceptable, the joint advisory will be used to educate all participants in short sales transactions.  Real estate continuing education classes on short sales will also be updated to comply with the new Md. MARS.

COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
The Chair attended the NAR/ARELLO liaison meeting in Washington, D.C. with Vice Chair Anne S. Cooke.  One of the topics of discussion was pocket/quiet/exclusive listings.  Another topic was NAR’s attempt to dialogue with Nationstar about its procedures for short sales, foreclosures, online auctions, etc.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

1. Quiet/pocket listings – Discussion postponed until the June meeting.
2. Define “active and lawful” experience – After discussion, it was agreed that language currently in law is sufficient, no further definition needed at this time.  Questions about experience will be decided by Executive Director Connelly or by hearing.

3. Education hours for GRI Modules I, II, and III are no longer equivalent to 30 each and, therefore, need MD REC review.  
4. Property Disclosure/Disclaimer form – changes will be drafted and a mock up ready for the June meeting.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. June election process – As in past years, nominations will be accepted from the floor and will be voted on at the June 19 business meeting.
2. 2014 proposed legislation – Property manager licensing will not be proposed for 2014.  No other recommendations today.

3. MD agents buying boilerplate website to promote short sale assistance – discussion postponed until the June meeting.
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:05 p.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, June 19, 2013.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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